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June 2020 Full Board Meeting Minutes 

 

PRESENTATIONS / 

PUBLIC HEARINGS 

 

Chair’s Opening Statement: We're still trying to figure out a way forward in the 
face of COVID-19 which affected people of color disproportionately. We are reeling 
once again from the murder of a person of color at the hands of those meant to protect 
us: the police. We are seeing devastation not seen since the Great Depression. As a 
result, we have had lockdowns to control the spread of the coronavirus. And we have 
local businesses that have been devastated by rioters and looters who took advantage 
of the chaos and disorder for their own benefit. We are facing multiple traumas now 
due to a lack of leadership – both at the federal level and at City Hall. I think, as 
community leaders, even if this board serves only in an advisory capacity, there are 
things we can do to make life easier for everyone in our city. 

     At the early stages of the pandemic, Eric Bottcher secured donations from Friends 
of the High Line and the IEC to provide pantry-stable food to those in need. I am 
pleased to announce that the Hell’s Kitchen Hudson Yards Alliance, let by our former 
district manager Bob Benfatto, has to date secured enough funding for Manhattan 
CD4 to have another 500 boxes of pantry-stable food to deliver. 

     As a next step, there is an action we can take tonight. I am going to propose a New 
Business letter to Mayor de Blasio imploring him to have the NYPD focused on 
preventing looters and rioters and leaving peaceful protesters alone. Additionally, I 
am going to convene a working group to explore what recommendations we can make 
to the Mayor to combat the institutional racism of the NYPD. Some obvious answers 
have already been suggested, such as the repeal of Section 50-a of the New York 
Civil Rights Law that shields police officers’ disciplinary history from public 
scrutiny. There is more that can be done, and the working group will prepare a letter 
to the Mayor with a list of recommendations that will be approved at the July 
meeting. Finally, I am going to reconvene the Small Business Working Group, led by 
Burt Lazarin, to investigate measures that can be taken to help small businesses in our 
district which have suffered losses, whether due to the coronavirus looting or 
otherwise. 

Presentation: CB4 Commendation to Avenues School, 259 10th Avenue for 
Volunteer Efforts During COVID19 Epidemic 
 
Board Member Inge Ivchenko began the presentation with a statement describing 

Avenues School the World School. The school exists to create future world leaders 
uniquely equipped to solve global-scale problems. It provides a transformative world-
focused learning experience in key cities and countries around the globe, enabling 
their graduates to strive during a time of unprecedented and accelerating challenge and 
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change. The Avenues New York campus is based in Chelsea and is part of a growing 
network of campuses, including Sao Paolo, Brazil, Shenzhen, China, and online. Its 
community values are composed of three pillars: welcome, safety, and respect. These 
pillars are universally honored by students, parents, alumni, faculty, and staff across 
the Avenues campuses. Avenues has made a real effort to become a member of the 
Chelsea neighborhood, and much of the credit goes to Morgan Jones, the director of 
community engagement and partnerships. 

 
While the COVID-19 pandemic tragedy has touched us all, it allowed Avenues to 

shine as a beacon of hope, helpfulness, and leadership. A recent example of their 
generosity was the provision of 360 care packages to families in temporary shelters in 
our district. They also jumped into a letter-writing campaign and made it part of the 
curriculum. They donated money to the EMT station in Chelsea and sent food to 
emergency workers at hospitals around the city. 

 
Morgan Jones thanked the board for this commendation and introduced Ava Laden, 

an 11th grader who worked with 25 student volunteers and faculty to make 500 masks 
that were donated to community groups within the district. He then played a video in 
which the girl scouts from Troop 3762 talked about the fundraiser they held that 
enabled them to donate lunch to 250 medical workers and 500 more to the Holy 
Apostles soup kitchen. 
 

 

 

Public Session 

Larry Roberts Mr. Roberts asked a question regarding the letter to the Governor in Agenda Item 10 that 
asks for the installation of a bike lane along the West Side Highway. He was seeking to 
know whether any research was done before the letter was drafted. He likened the approach 
to that which led to the Open Streets program which made West 51st Street an open block 
with disastrous results. He wants the board to reconsider its position. 

Carla Fine Ms. Fine complained about the response of the 10th Precinct to an incident at Clement 
Moore Park the previous week. She said there were about 12 young men who entered the 
park on dirt bikes who rode around the park shouting obscenities at people who tried to 
stop them. Ms. Fine called 311, 911 and the NCO, but got no response for over an hour. 
Finally, a patrol car came up 10th Avenue with the siren on and an officer just rolled down 
the window and kept moving. When Ms. Fine heard of the same kind of response by the 
10th Precinct to the looting that was taking place a few days later, she filed a formal 
complaint at the precinct. 

Jon Mandel Mr. Mandel spoke about a party of about 100 people that congregated on the 400 block of 
West 51st Street this past Saturday as a result of the block becoming an Open Street under 
the Mayor’s new program. He complained about people drinking, not wearing masks, and 
not social distancing. He blamed the Posh Bar for much of the problem and noted that Posh 
has not been a good neighbor in the past. He wants the Board to aid in getting the City to 
enforce the rules on Open Streets. 

Graig Linn Mr. Linn, of the 49-54 Block Association, commented on his experience on Saturday when 
he first was notified by the City that his block was eligible to be an Open Street. He noted 
that the DOT quickly put up a barricade but did not supply signage setting out the rules 
governing Open Streets. That prompted him to make his own signs and stand outside for 
two days to explain what was happening. He stated that people, including the Posh Bar, 
wanted to comply with the rules and they did. Posh closed its doors promptly at 8 pm each 
day and served food as well. He is asking that, in the future, there should be sufficient 



 

 

notice, proper signage, and a plan. Mr. Linn went on to complain about the lack of notice 
with respect to new temporary shelters being opened in the neighborhood. 

Dave Duke Mr. Duke thinks that opening a bike lane along the West Side Highway is something the 
Board should reconsider. He is concerned that people who live in the City and use their 
cars to commute to and from work would be inconvenienced even more than they already 
are with congested streets and highways. 

 

 

Remarks from Elected Officials 

Assemblymember 

Dick Gottfried 

     Mr. Gottfried reported that his office began receiving calls early Tuesday morning 
regarding the looting and violence taking place the night before in Chelsea, particularly 
around 9th Avenue and 20th Street. He learned from eyewitness reports that it had nothing 
to do with the peaceful protests but was simply criminal looting by an organized group of 
people taking advantage of the situation. Upon seeing photos of these incidents, he 
immediately sent an email to the 10th Precinct stating that there did not appear to be 
anything close to an effective response by the police. He stated that it took them over an 
hour to respond – long after the looters had left – and this was all happening only a block 
and a half away from the station house. 
 
     The Senate and Assembly will be convening in Albany with many members doing so 
virtually. They will be taking up a package of bills dealing with the issue of police reform. 
One that has gotten a lot of attention is Section 50-a of the NYS Civil Rights Law, which 
makes confidential all police officer personnel records. It is unique in New York and 
conceals from public view all records of misconduct and abuse. Mr. Gottfried voted against 
passage of Section 50-a in 1976 and has been pushing for its repeal ever since. He is a co-
sponsor of a bill to repeal it and he is hoping it will finally happen next week. 
 
     There has been a major problem with the spread of COVID-19 in our nursing homes. It is 
as serious as it is because of decades of state policy and practice concerning nursing homes. 
The state has tolerated understaffing in nursing homes and the state’s corps of inspectors 
have been seriously understaffed. Enforcement has been as lax as ever. Soon, there will be 
public hearings on this in the Assembly Health Committee, which Mr. Gottfried chairs. He 
is working with the Senate health committee on this as well. 
 
     Mr. Gottfried has long taken the position that there should a bigger share of taxes on 
ultra-high wealth because much of the tax burden in New York has fallen on working 
people. To make matters worse, we are underserved when it comes to housing, mass transit, 
education, health care, and a host of other things. He has been working with a coalition in 
the legislature to raise more revenue from high wealth to deal with the consequences of 
COVID-19 as well as the longstanding lack of services that New Yorkers have been 
suffering. 

Senator Brad 

Hoylman 

     Following up on Mr. Gottfried’s words, the Senator stated that he was looking forward to 
getting back to Albany to take up the package of bills on police brutality and racial injustice. 
Among the bills being considered are: 

• Repeal of Section 50-a of the Civil Rights Law. 

• The Senator’s bill known as the Police STAT Act which for the first time would 
require police departments across New York State to record and report information 
on who is arrested and ticketed, what race they are, where it happened, and how 
many people are dying in police custody. 



 

 

• Legislation that would codify the Governor's Executive Order establishing the State 
Attorney General as a special prosecutor for police violence. 

• The Eric Garner Anti-Chokehold Act which would make it a class B felony for 
police officers to cause serious physical injury or death to a person using a 
prohibited chokehold maneuver. 

 
     The Senator co-signed a letter with Assemblymember Gottfried asking that the NYPD 
move resources from their surveillance of protesters to protecting our personal property. He 
believes that the protesters are doing a good job by themselves. 
 
     Among the 31 COVID-related bills that were passed last week was the Senator’s bill to 
allow pharmacists to administer a vaccine once one becomes available. Parents have been 
reluctant during the pandemic to take their children to a doctor’s office for a vaccine and 
having pharmacists available in their neighborhoods would make them more likely to do so. 
 
     The Tenants Safe Harbor Act, which was introduced by the Senator, passed in both chambers of 
the Legislature last week. It protects residential tenants who have suffered financial hardship during 

the COVID-19 pandemic. The Act allows only money judgments, and not evictions, for unpaid 
rent that comes due while restrictions are in place due to COVID-19. 
 

Borough 

President Gale 

Brewer 

     Ms. Brewer spoke of a press conference that she had attended hours earlier that was 
organized by the chair of Community Board 12 in Washington Heights. Its purpose was to 
resolve tensions between Latino and African American youths that began when a group of 
Dominican youths who were protecting stores from looters confronted a group of peaceful 
African Americans. The press conference was a success. 
 
     Ms. Brewer, like Senator Hoylman, attended several rallies to show her support for the 
protesters. She toured the Meatpacking and SoHo BIDs over the past couple of days and 
believes her involvement was helpful. She suggested that some bridges and tunnels be shut 
down during the curfew to keep out vehicles with out-of-town plates and concealed plates as 
a way to minimize looting and disruption. This was done. 
 
     Ms. Brewer has taken an interest in the new uses of outdoor spaces that have been 
proposed. She also welcomes the latest development in COVID tracing, which involves 
testing for the virus at the City’s water treatment facilities, and she has been in contact with 
the DEP about it. This is currently being done in other parts of the world, so DEP should 
review it as part of the City’s plan for tracing and testing. 
 
     The Borough President is continuing work in: 

• Food security for seniors and the use of Fresh Direct. 

• Fighting for the arts and participating in the bi-weekly virtual meetings being held 
by two uptown arts groups. 

• Pushing the City Council to enable the Summer Youth Program. 

• The Police Athletic League hiring about 100 interns over the Summer. 

• Getting tutors for 178,000 students who will be enrolled in Summer School. 

• Having full time, culturally-appropriate social workers in every school. 
 
     On Tuesday, June 16, Rob Snyder, the Borough Historian will be holding a virtual forum 
from 2-4 pm on the topic of oral history and way to archive the coronavirus pandemic. 
 

Council Member 

Helen Rosenthal 

     The Council Member noted that the City is required by law to have a budget by the end 
of June and that she is a member of the budget negotiating team. The City is facing a $10 
billion revenue shortfall and a likely $3 billion shortfall in state aid. So, with a $93 billion 



 

 

budget, that represents over 10% of the City’s operating expenses that have to be worked 
out. It will have to be determined which cuts are necessary and where additional revenue 
might be found so that important social services are not interrupted, and firehouses not 
closed. Two obvious state laws can be changed to provide more revenue and the easiest one 
to pass would eliminate the automatic rebate of securities transfer tax. The tax was enacted 
in 1905 and was imposed the moment a security was bought or sold; it amounted to only 
pennies on the dollar. But in the 1980s, the current law was passed that provides for an 
automatic rebate of the tax to the brokerage houses. Now, seems to be the perfect time to 
eliminate the rebate because, during the pandemic, the only individuals who made any 
money were the brokerage houses on Wall Street. By law, any revenues gained by the tax 
would be split evenly between the City and the State. And while there are bills in Albany to 
eliminate the rebate, they are pre-COVID and include provisions on where the revenues can 
be spent. But with the City now in a revenue crisis, the focus should be more on gathering 
revenue that was lost during COVID than on spending. 
 
     In the course of negotiating the budget, the Council Member has been receiving calls and 
emails about taking money away from the NYPD and adding money to social service and 
human service programs. One Ms. Rosenthal’s colleagues who is not on the negotiating 
team feels that it is unfair to punish the NYPD this way and that, if it is police behavior that 
needs improvement, then there should be other solutions. One that she has suggested would 
be to require any officer who is transferred to a new precinct to complete 90 hours of 
community service in the new community to become familiar with people there and what 
their needs are. This is an idea that Ms. Rosenthal supports. 
 

Remarks from Representatives of Elected Officials 

Kevin Jean 

Baptiste for D.A. 

Cyrus Vance 

  Mr. Jean Baptiste provided updates on activities during the time of COVID-19: 

• The office has responded to numerous complaints of price gouging and instances of 
people attempting to scam others into providing personal information. The office set 
up an email portal where these issues can be reported: 
fraudcomplaints@dany,nyc.gov 

• At this time last year, the office saw no complaints or assaults against Asian 
Americans, but this year there have been 11 that the office is investigating. The 
D.A. is ramping up his campaign against hate crimes and encourages people is to 
use his hotline to report them. 

• The D.A. responded to concerns about people being quarantined with an abusive 
partner during the pandemic by creating a list of resources that can be found at 
https://www.manhattanda.org/victim-resources/domestic-violence/ 

• The D.A. released a statement regarding putting an end to excessive force by the 
police. It can be found here https://www.manhattanda.org/statement-by-d-a-

vance/ 

 

 

 

Board Reports & Business 

Adoption of Agenda and 

Minutes 

The Agenda and May minutes were unanimously approved. 

District Manager Report Highlights of events the District Manager or Staff attended on behalf of the Board 
and upcoming events: 



 

 

o District Manager met with new Breaking Ground Homeless 
Outreach Leadership to review the impact that looting, curfew, and 
Covid-19 has had on street outreach teams. Positive news: they are 
still touring 24/7 and 8 additional teams of outreach specialists will 
be coming online shortly.   

o District Office is forwarding all reports of stores being vandalized 
to the Mayor’s office and Small Business Services. 

o MCB4 closed two of its three short term consultant contracts. We 
now have a preliminary community needs assessment and a report 
of dangerous intersections in our neighborhood.   

o June Committee Updates and Board Reminders: 
o All June Committee meetings are meeting at their regular date and 

time and will be held remotely using zoom. The links to attend all 
of these meetings are on our website.  

o Reminder: July’s Full Board meeting will be held on Wednesday, 
July 22nd. 

 

Board Chair Report 

 

The Chair reviewed his activities during the past month: 

• He and the District Manager met with all of the new members to welcome 
them and review committee assignments. 

• There have been many meetings with DHS and service providers regarding 
the new shelters in the District and the lack of notice to the community 
before their opening. He is continuing to pursue a remedy for that. 

• There was a call last night regarding issues at the Lantern Shelter and things 
appear to be improving. 

• ACES is holding a virtual forum on the reopening of schools in the age of 
COVID-19 on June 8 at 6:30 pm. Sign up links are on the CB4 website. 

• ACES is holding a meeting next week to find ways to help theatres during 
the pandemic. 

• During this General Meeting, he reviewed the Open Streets program with 
Christine Berthet. She reported that she observed six of the seven approved 
blocks that were approved for opening and they were working well. She 
confirmed that there was a lack of notice and proper signage. Her most 
distressing observations were of people congregating in groups everywhere 
along 51st Street and 9th Avenue where they were drinking and disobeying 
the rules of masking and social distancing. She believes that it comes as a 
consequence of the relaxation of the open container law. The Chair added 
that the BLP Committee would be taking up the legislation introduced by 
Senator Hoylman to extend the pick-up and delivery rules that are enforced 
by the SLA. 

• The Chair asking for volunteers for the new working group being set up to 
deal with NYPD and its race relations issues. 

• He reminded everyone to vote in the June primaries and to complete the 
census. 

 

 



 

 

Action Items 
Motions, Amendments, & 

Comments 
Result 

Arts, Culture, Education and Street Life Committee (ACES) 

Item 1: Letter to Mayor de Blasio re Funding for Summer Youth 

Employment Program Items 1-9 and 11-21 were 
bundled 

Passed with 49 In 

Favor and 1 

Abstention 

Business License and Permits Committee (BLP) 

Item 2: Letter to SLA re 410 W 16th Street – Chelsea Market 
Events Inc. d/b/a Vault Manhattan 

 

Passed with 46 In 

Favor, 2 Opposed, 

1 Abstention, and 1 

PNE 

Item 3: Letter to SLA re 111 8th Avenue, 4th & 5th Floor – 
Restaurant Associates LLC 

 

Passed with 45 In 

Favor, 2 

Abstentions, and 3 

PNE 

Item 4: Letter to SLA re 111 8th Avenue, 13th, 14th & 15th 
Floor – Restaurant Associates 

 

Passed with 45 In 

Favor, 2 

Abstentions, and 3 

PNE 

Item 5: Letter to SLA re 315 W 36th Street (8/9) – Tabernacle 
LLC 

 

Passed with 49 In 

Favor and 1 

Abstention 

Waterfront, Parks and Environment Committee (WPE) 

Item 6: Letter to Council re Funds for Private Passage Sculpture 
Restoration at Clinton Cove  

Passed 

Unanimously 

Item 7: Mayor re DSNY Composting Programs 

 

Passed with 49 In 

Favor and 1 

Opposed 

Item 8: Letter to HRPT re Access to Pier 86 During Intrepid 
Closures due to COVID-19 

 

Passed with 48 In 

Favor and 2 

Opposed 

Transportation Planning Committee (TRANS) 

Item 9: Letter to DOT re Loading Zone for 443-445 W. 22nd 

Street – Frederic Fleming House 
 

Passed 

Unanimously 

Item 10: Letter to Governor Cuomo re Adding Bikeway 

Adjacent to Hudson River Park into West Side Highway Lane  

Passed with 36 In 

Favor and 14 

Opposed 

Item 11: Letter to DCA re Street Vendors and Outdoor Dining 

 

Passed with 48 In 

Favor and 2 

Opposed 

Item 12: Letter to DCA re Additional Space for Retailers 

 

Passed with 49 In 

Favor and 1 

Opposed 



 

 

Chelsea Land Use Committee (CLU) 

Item 13: Letter to LPC re Façade Alterations at 468 West 23rd 

Street  

Passed with 49 In 

Favor and 1 

Opposed 

Item 14: Letter to Small Business Services re 23rd Street 

Partnership Proposed Expansion  

Passed with 49 In 

Favor and 1 

Opposed 

Housing, Health & Human Services Committee (HH&HS) 

Item 15: Letter to Lantern Community Services re 330-332 

West 51st Street, Stardom Hall Operations and Public Safety 

Issues 

 

Passed with 47 In 

Favor, 1 Opposed, 

and 2 Abstentions 

Item 16: Letter to DHS re Relocation of Shelter to West 51st 

Street Hotel  

Passed with 46 In 

Favor, 3 Opposed, 

and 1 Abstention 

Item 17: Letter to Gotham re Removal of Utility Credits on 

Leases 
 

Passed with 47 In 

Favor, 1 

Abstention and 2 

PNE 

Executive Committee 

Item 18: Letter to Mayor de Blasio and Speaker Johnson re 

Budget Cuts to the Fiscal Year 2021 Budget due to COVID-19 

Impact 

 
Passed 

Unanimously 

Item 19: Joint BLP/TRANS Letter to Mayor & Speaker re 

Outdoor Restaurant Seating – Ratification  

Passed with 48 In 

Favor, 1 Opposed, 

and 1 Abstention 

New Business 

Item 20: Letter to DOT re Safety Improvements along 9th 
Avenue Intersections  

Passed with 49 In 

Favor and 1 

Abstention 

Item 21: Letter to Mayor de Blasio re NYPD Protection during 
Street Protests  

Passed with 48 In 

Favor, 1 Opposed, 

and 1 Abstention 

 

Meeting Resolution 

Adjournment 9:35 PM Meeting Adjourned 

Next Meeting Date and Location 6:30 PM July 22, 2020 
Video/Phone Conference 

 

As recorded by M. Noble 
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A'-- = No vote ATTENDANCE 
KEY                                     
P=Present                                        
Ab=Absent                                   
E=Excused
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Ab / N 0 0 2 0 0 0 0 1 2 0 13 2 1 1 1 1 3 0 0 1 0 1
E / A 0 1 1 2 2 1 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 2 1 1 0 1 1 1
PNE 0 0 1 3 3 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 2 0 0 0 0
A'-- 0 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1

Sara Appleton P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Christine Berthet P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Gwen Billig P A'-- A'-- A'-- A'-- A'-- A'-- A'-- A'-- A'-- A'-- A'-- A'-- A'-- A'-- A'-- A'-- A'-- A'-- A'-- A'-- A'--
Leslie Boghosian-Murphy P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y N Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Viren Brahmbhatt P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Patricia Carnevale P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Jessica Chait P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
T. Elzora Cleveland P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y N Y Y Y Y Y N Y Y Y Y Y
Dale Corvino P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Judith Dahill P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y N Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Maarten de Kadt P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y N Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Paul Devlin P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Pete Diaz P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Tina DeFeliciantonio P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Brett Firfer P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y N Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y A
Wendy Gonzalez P Y Y PNE PNE Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
David Holowka P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Frank Holozubiec P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Josephine Ishman P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y N Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Inge Ivchenko P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Lowell Kern P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Blake Kurisu P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y N Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Burt Lazarin P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y N Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Christopher LeBron P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Jeffrey LeFrancois P Y PNE PNE PNE Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Betty Mackintosh P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Morgan McLean P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Sarah Mills P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Raksha Muthukumar P Y Y PNE PNE Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y N Y N N Y Y Y Y N
Michael Noble P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y N Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
J.D. Noland P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y N Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Maria Ortiz P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y PNE Y Y Y Y
Allen Oster P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y N Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Brad Pascarella P Y A A A Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Rhonda Patillo P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Thuy Pham P A N A A A Y Y Y Y Y N Y Y Y Y A A Y A A Y
Joe Restuccia P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Sabrina Reveron P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Delores Rubin P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y N N N Y N Y Y Y Y N Y Y
Brian Sokal P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y PNE Y Y Y Y
David Solnick P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Katy Stokes P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y N Y Y Y Y A Y Y Y Y Y Y
Kit Tollerson P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Martin Treat P Y Y Y Y Y Y N Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Hector Vazquez P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y N Y N Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Rob Walker P Y N Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
James Wallace P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
David Warren P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Leslie Williams P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y A Y Y Y Y Y Y
Colin Wright P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y N Y Y Y Y Y
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